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To provide visibility and support for the gathering and dissemination of 
history about the roles and contributions of all Nevada women of every race, 
class and ethnic background.   

December 2024 

Volume 29 Number 4 

Our Mission: 

Where Does the U.S. Stand in Gender-Equality Laws? 

By Mona Reno 

Since 2010, the World Bank has tracked gender equality in 190 economies in a report currently titled 
Women, Business and the Law. https://wbl.worldbank.org/en/reports  Here is how they describe the 
importance of gender equality. 
 
“Gender equality is essential for ending poverty on a livable planet. By ensuring that gender-based 

discrimination does not hinder women’s access to resources and opportunities, a gender-inclusive 

society can maximize its human capital and productivity. Inclusion starts with equal laws. Equal 

treatment of women under the law is associated with more women entering and remaining in the 

labor force and rising to managerial positions. Equal treatment also generates higher wages for 

women and facilitates business ownership by more women. And yet discriminatory laws persist in all 

regions, depriving women of their human rights and threatening their ability to contribute fully to their 

region’s economy and overall global prosperity.” 

The World Bank had established eight indicators, structured around women’s interactions with the 

law as they begin, progress through, and end their careers: Assets, Entrepreneurship, Marriage, 

Mobility, Parenthood, Pay, Pension and Workplace. In 2024 they added two additional indicators: 

Childcare, and Safety. Each economy was rated with a score from 0 to 100. The average global 

score is 77.9. 

They found that only 14 economies grant a woman legal rights equal to those of a man across all of 

the areas measured, with a score of 100: Belgium, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, 

Iceland, Ireland, Latvia, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Portugal, Spain, Sweden. 

The United States was 44th on the ranked list with a score of 91.3. NWHP member Marcia Cuccaro, 

wrote a very thorough status report of the Equal Rights Amendment in the U.S. in the NWHP News 

V28 N3 Sept. 2023 Her findings were that “whether or not the 28th Amendment . . .ever becomes 

law, it appears abundantly clear, the majority of Americans believe in equal rights for both women 

and men.” In fact, many people believe that in the U.S. women and men have equal rights. Yes, we 

do pretty well compared to many other countries, but 44th isn’t a rank of which to be proud. 

2025 NWHP Community Outreach 
Retired Public Employees of Nevada (RPEN)  

On January 13, 2025 NWHP gave a presentation to the RPEN at the Elks Club in Reno. NWHP 
President, Sue Davis and NWHP Vice President Joy Orlich presented an overview of our 
organization and highlighted our accomplishments over 30 years. We found three former RPEN 
members in our biographies and highlighted their contributions to Nevada’s history: Mildred Bray, 
Bertha Sanford Woodard, and Katherine Norrid Mergen.  Approximately 30 people attended our 
presentation and we received many compliments. Thank you to Rosalyne Reynolds, NWHP Board 
Member, for inviting us. 

https://wbl.worldbank.org/en/reports
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Laura Tennant Inducted Into the  

Nevada Press Foundation Hall of Fame 

From an article by Melody Hoover in the Dayton Valley Dispatch 

9/13/2024, p. 3 

Laura Tennant was one of eight journalists inducted into the 

Nevada Newspaper Hall of Fame on September 14th, 2024. Laura 

received her first award for a black and white sports photo of a 

football player at Dayton High School. Her awards and 

achievements have included the presidency of the Nevada Press 

Association board in 2004 and over 40 first-place awards in the 

small newspaper category. She has served as editor for both 

Dayton and Fernley offices with the Fernley Leader-Dayton Courier. 

She still submits history-based articles to the Dayton Valley 

Dispatch. 

Laura Tennant is the 2022 NWHP Woman of Achievement for the 
Nevada Women’s Fund.  

30th Anniversary of 
Nevada Women’s     
 History Project!! 

By Patti Bernard 

In 1993, Jean Ford and some like-minded 

individuals set out to create an organization that 

would publicly highlight the important roles 

women played in the history of Nevada, a facet 

sadly lacking in both school textbooks and public 

history books. The non-profit, Nevada Women’s 

History Project, was founded 

in March 1995 composed of 

50 individuals  and 

organizations, statewide, to 

help research and publicize 

women’s contributions in 

Nevada’s history. 

In 2005, exactly 20 years 

later, we achieved a major 

goal by installing the Sarah 

Winnemucca statue in 

Washington D.C.’s National 

Statuary Hall Collection. This 

was accomplished after 

heroic legislative lobbying and fundraising to 

honor the first Nevada Native American woman 

who opened the first Paiute school in the state 

and published the first book ever written by a 

Native American. 

We invite both members and friends of NWHP to 

a fundraiser luncheon to celebrate these two 

milestones in Nevada Women’s History, and to 

honor the women who helped make NWHP into 

the recognized and credible Nevada women’s 

historical resource that it has become.  

Watch  for  registration information in 

HerStory News: 

When: Saturday, March 29, 2025  

Time: 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. 

Where: Hidden Valley Country Club 

Cost: $60.00 members      $70.00 nonmembers 

Additional information:          

Patti Bernard 775-826-3612       

Sue Davis shdavis4364@att.net  

 

Photo by Bob Harmon, Cultural Affairs  

mailto:shdavis4364@att.net
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Marian LaVoy Reaches the Century Mark! 

By Patti Bernard 

On January 15, 1925, a baby girl was born in a house on Court Street in the little town of Elko, Nev. 

Her parents named her Marian, and she spent her youth growing up on a ranch outside the town. 

Fast forward to that same day this January 2025, and longtime NWHP 

member, Marian will turn 100 years old. What should you know about 

Marian? NWHP interviewed her twice and both interviews are on our 

website.  

Her first interview occurred in 2017 when she was part of a panel of five 

military wives representing different eras in U.S. military history. https://

nevadawomen.org/research-center/nevada-military-women-on-the-

homefront-1942-2017. They spoke about their lives as Military wives.  

Marian was the representative for WWII, as her husband John, saw combat as a marine pilot. Life as 

a military wife then, was far different than military wives’ experiences in today’s armed forces.  

Marian’s second interview was done in 2023 when we interviewed her for 

her own oral history. We hope you go to the website and watch both of 

the video interviews of this amazing woman https://nevadawomen.org/

lavoy-marian-reno-washoe-county/. The shorthand bio of Marian testifies 

that she has spent her life in service to her community and country. After 

John’s retirement Marian lived in Reno and Fallon. She was a President 

in the Rose Society in Reno, and a member of the Reno Parks and 

Recreation Board for years.  In Fallon she was a volunteer oral history 

interviewer for the Churchill County Museum, and was named Woman of the Year for the P.E.O. 

Sisterhood (https://peonv.org) , among other honors.  She has been a stalwart supporter of NWHP 

for over 20 years. HAPPY 100TH BIRTHDAY, MARIAN. Your life is an inspiration to us all. You 

represent a true “Nevada Woman.”  

Photos from NWHP Collection  

A Tribute to Lisa-Marie 

Lightfoot 

By Kathy Noneman 

For the past 28 years, we have had the privilege 
of Lisa-Marie’s leadership in NWHP. She has 
shared her thoughts, ideas, organizational skills, 
and fundraising talents with us. She is an expert 

on  all   matters   concerning   non-profit 
organizations. Lisa-Marie has been a Board 
member for many years serving countless hours 
and holding many offices, both locally and 

statewide. She has used her computer and 
communication skills to provide news and 
information to our members. She also created 

our E-blast which she 
sent out monthly. Lisa-
Marie was our Woman 

of Achievement in 
2009 for the Nevada 
Women’s Fund. For 
her service to our 

members and the 
organization,  we 
sincerely  thank  her 
and  her husband 

Bruce. Best wishes to 
the Lightfoot team as 
you continue to serve 

our community in your new ventures.  

Photo From NWHP Collection 

https://nevadawomen.org/research-center/nevada-military-women-on-the-homefront-1942-2017
https://nevadawomen.org/research-center/nevada-military-women-on-the-homefront-1942-2017
https://nevadawomen.org/research-center/nevada-military-women-on-the-homefront-1942-2017
https://nevadawomen.org/lavoy-marian-reno-washoe-county/
https://nevadawomen.org/lavoy-marian-reno-washoe-county/
https://peonv.org
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 From our Research Desk 

Ruth Jones, Publisher and Author 

By Patti Bernard 

February is Black History Month and NWHP is honoring Ruth Mae Giles 

Jones, the first African American woman to publish a newspaper in Nevada, 

The Sentinel, that ran from 1959 to 1977. She also published a book called 

Reno Linkage in 1977, “composed of biographical sketches, and 

photographs, to show the link between contributions by blacks and the 

progress in the state.” (Reno Evening Gazette Sept. 1, 1976) 

Ruth was born in Detroit in 1921. She moved to Sparks in 1956 with her 

three sons. Almost immediately she immersed herself in community 

activities. In 1959, she was a charter member of the Macedonia Baptist 

Church in Sparks, a member of the Career Women’s club of Reno, and the 

National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP). In 

1968, she was the chairman of the dedication committee of the “Instant 

Park,” that was formally dedicated as the Pat Baker Park in Northeast Reno.  

She was also a member of the Black Professional Business Women’s 

Association. 

In 1970, Ruth ran unsuccessfully to be the first Black woman to serve in the 

Nevada State Assembly with a platform that included: reorientation of 

federal programs for First Americans to help them maintain their traditions, 

and a guaranteed annual income for all Americans below the national poverty line.   

Included in Ruth’s many honors was the Sojourner Truth Meritorious Service Award presented by 

the National Association of Negro Business and Professional Women’s Club for her active civic work 

with children and adults. 

Ruth passed away December 17, 1977, and is interred in Mountain View Cemetery in Reno, Nev. 

Photo: Nevada State Journal  

Stay Tuned for Upcoming Fundraisers! 
 

We are excited to announce that we have monthly fundraising programs 

planned for the near future, and we will need your support to make them a 

success! 

Please keep an eye out for our future HerStory News, which will provide 

all the details you need to get involved and contribute to these important 

causes. Your participation and generosity are crucial in helping us achieve 

our goals and make a positive impact in our community. 

Thank you in advance for your continued support. Together, we can support the 

gathering and dissemination of history about the roles and contributions of all 

Nevada women of every race, class, and ethnic background.  
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Future  

   2025 NWHP Community Outreach 

American Association of University Women, Nevada (AAUW) 

On February 8, 2025, NWHP will make a presentation to AAUW. Jody Baden (NWHP member), 

invited us to their meeting. We will highlight former AAUW members found in our biographies: Lois 

Washburn, Martha Herz Cook, and Verna Broili. We will also provide information about our website, 

organization and programs. 

 

Northern Nevada Council for the Social Studies (NNCSS) 

On March 8, 2025, NNCSS will hold its 21st annual teacher conference at Truckee Meadows 

Community College (TMCC). This year’s theme for the conference is The Power of Persuasion: 

How Words Ignite Action. The keynote speaker is Dr. Hasan Kwame Jeffries, a history professor 

and author at Ohio State University. The conference provides break-out sessions for teachers to 

share “best practices” in the teaching of social studies. NWHP President, Sue Davis, will be 

presenting: “Writing Women into History: Integrating Biographies into the Larger Themes of History.” 

In 2004 Sue founded the Northern Nevada Council for the Social Studies. 

 

The Member Appreciation Garden Party 

                                 By Patti Bernard  

After weeks of high daily temperatures, nature’s “forces” 

united on August 17, 2024, to give us a beautiful Saturday to 

celebrate our organization and its members. Thirty-five 

members and guests sat down in a garden setting to enjoy 

some delicious salads and desserts amongst the blooming 

flowers. Introductions were initiated and conversations flowed 

freely.  

NWHP Chair Sue Davis led off with a 

recap of the year’s activities and 

previewed upcoming events. Nevada Women’s Lobby Chair Elisa Cafferata 

spoke to the group about the history of her organization, their mission, and 

goals for the coming legislative session.  

Neal Cobb spoke about, and sold copies of 

the last book that our deceased member, 

Joyce Cox wrote, Behind the Arch.  Before we 

realized, it was time to end. A huge thank you 

to all that attended and special thanks to Patti 

Bernard, Marcia Cuccaro, Sue Davis, 

Kathy Noneman, Mona Reno, Joy Orlich 

   and Roz Reynolds, for providing such a sumptuous repast.

Elisa Cafferata  

Photos from NWHP Collection  
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Featured Historic Nevada Woman 

Alice Lucretia Smith  

 

At A Glance: 

Born: November 4, 1902, Bay St. Louis, Mississippi 

Died: August 6, 1990, Reno, Nevada 

Maiden Name: Alice Lucretia Smith 

Race/Nationality/Ethnic Background: African American 

Married: Alfred O. Smith, 1935, Oakland, California 

Primary City and County of Residence and Work: 

Reno (Washoe County) 

Major Fields of Work: Community service, Helped organize 

National Association for the Advancement of Colored People. 

Other Role Identities: Teacher, Volunteer with American Red 

Cross, Church Women United, Washoe County Economic 

Opportunity Board and other community groups. 

 

Biography 

One of Nevada’s early Civil Rights advocates and a humanitarian, Alice Lucretia Smith dedicated 

her life to helping others achieve their potential regardless of race or financial condition. She was a 

pioneer in improving understanding between the races. Born in Bay St. Louis, Mississippi to parents 

who were the children of slaves, she attended public schools and received her teaching credentials 

at Mississippi State University in Hattiesburg. Alice taught for several years, mostly in small towns 

close to the one in which she was born. Earlier, she had entered training to become a registered 

nurse, but had to quit to help her brothers and sisters get through school after their mother died. 

She moved to Reno with her husband in 1938 and found work as a maid. Alice remembered that 

when she took up residence in Reno typically restaurant signs announced, “No Colored Trade 

Solicited” or “No Negroes Allowed,” and even on one restaurant window, “No Indians, dogs, or 

Negroes Allowed.” 

Together Alice and “Al” founded the Reno-Sparks branch of the National Association for the 

Advancement of Colored People in 1945. Before his untimely death in 1946, they were instrumental 

in founding the Robert H. Brooks Post of the American Legion for Black veterans, as Blacks were 

not allowed in other posts. Her husband was denied admittance twice to the Reno Veteran’s Hospital 

after he became ill. Finally, he was admitted but died soon after. Never allowing herself to become 

bitter, she told a newspaper reporter in an interview in 1978 that, “Instead of wasting time with that 

foolishness, I can do something constructive.” And true to her word, Alice Smith spent 50 years 

working for equality before her death in 1990. 

Amongst her many honors were being chosen as Nevada delegate to the United Nations 

Conference in San Francisco in 1974; delegate to the President’s White House Conference on Aging 

in 1971; delegate to the Federation of the Blind Conference in Hawaii, being appointed to the State 

Welfare Board by Governor Mike O’Callaghan, as well as the State Advisory Committee for Older 

Photo Credit: Special Collection 
University of Nevada Reno Library 
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Americans, the State Advisory Board on Home Nursing, and the Nevada Foster Grandparents 

Board. She served as chairperson for the Economic Opportunity Board of Washoe County and was 

selected for “Who’s Who Among Black Americans” in 1975. That same year she was chosen as the 

“Woman of the Year” by the Sparks Business and Professional Women’s Club. 

In 1976, an “Alice Smith Award” was established by the Community Services Agency. This award 

was presented to the board member who had contributed the most to the community during the 

year. She served for two years as chairperson of this Board. For twenty-five years she volunteered 

her time and energy to the American Red Cross in Reno and served as a member of their board of 

directors. Alice was a charter member of the Nevada League of Women Voters and also was active 

in her church, serving for three years as legislative chairperson for the northern Nevada and 

California organization of Church Women United. In 1966 she was the CWU delegate to the Race 

Relations Institute in Nashville, Tennessee. In 1972 Alice received the Service to Mankind Award 

from the Sierra Nevada District of Sertoma International. She was a member of the Democratic 

Central Committee, South Gate Chapter Order of Eastern Star, Berkeley, California, and Sparks 

United Methodist Church. An elementary school in Golden Valley, north of Reno, was named after 

her in 1989. 

“Let’s not throw away our lives,” Alice said. “Let’s do something constructive. I always feel like I want 

to climb up a little bit, and maybe I can take someone with me.” 

She was a woman who walked the walk to improve the lives of all people, was a leader in the fight 

against injustice and bigotry and valiantly proved that one person can make a difference. 

Researched and written by Kay Sanders. 

 

2025 Legislative Preview with 

Lobbyist Tess Opferman 

By Sue Davis 

 

On September 14, 2024, NWHP held their monthly program at 

the Sparks Heritage Museum, which featured lobbyist Tess 

Opferman. Approximately 25 people attended, including two 

students from Reno High School that are currently enrolled in 

the We The People program. 

Ms. Opferman spoke about the life of lobbyists as well as 

upcoming ballot issues. She shared her insight into working 

with Nevada’s legislators and some of her successes with the 

passing of bills that she supported. Her talk was very 

engaging and gave us a better understanding of the role of 

lobbyists. 

Presenter: Tess Opferman 

Photo by Sue Davis 
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Moonshine Tombstones 

By Patti Bernard 

On October 19, 2024, NWHP members visited Carson City’s Lone Mountain Cemetery to learn 

about some of the extraordinary Nevada women buried there. The trip provided us with an 

interesting look at a ‘yesterday’s’ tombstone style that, unintentionally, was used for nefarious 

purposes and presented an unanswered question about one of the tombstones we visited.  

The history of tombstones in the burial process is quite interesting. They were, and still are, an 

expensive end to the burial process for many families. Until the practice of cremation was more 

widely accepted in the United States around 1900, in-ground burials were the norm. All types of 

grave markers were utilized, from wood to the costliest sculptured marble memorials. Like everything 

else, tombstone styles come and go, depending on the era they were designed and purchased.  

Beginning in the 1870s, a Bridgeport, Conn. company produced a zinc 

tombstone that was sandblasted to imitate the matte appearance of 

stone. One could order a gray tone, a bronze finish, or paint it. More 

affordable and more durable than some stone materials, this type of 

metal marker could easily be made decorative. Panels could be added 

to accommodate present and future family burial information. 

Unintentionally, they became a focus of law enforcement with the 

advent of the Prohibition era in the 1920s.  

There are approximately 15 of those zinc tombstones in Lone 

Mountain and one marks the grave of an early Nevada pioneer. Kate 

Sweeney is the name on her memorial, but as the saying goes, there 

is more to the story of Kate than meets the eye. She came to Gold Hill, 

Nev. in late 1879 with her husband Edward F. McKinney from 

Augusta, Maine. The couple had three boys, one of which died in 

infancy. McKinney owned a saloon in Gold Hill. He died there in 1888. 

The Storey County Death Records list his death date and burial in the 

Gold Hill Cemetery, several miles south of Virginia City.  

In 1890, Kate married Eugene Sweeney and moved to Carson City with her surviving children. 

Around 1895, Kate became the matron of the Ormsby County Poor Farm. She died in 1913. Mr. 

Sweeney purchased a zinc tombstone for his wife. After Kate’s death, he remarried and returned to 

Massachusetts. Both McKinney boys graduated from Carson High School and moved to California. 

They had no further association with Carson City. 

Oddly, next to Kate’s metal tombstone is a granite tombstone for E.F. McKinney, her first husband. 

It’s of a later vintage, and no record has been located of when it was placed, or who purchased it. 

The question remains. Was McKinney’s body exhumed some years later and placed in Lone 

Mountain with the tombstone? There is no cemetery record of his burial in Lone Mountain, but early 

cemetery records are often incomplete. It seems unlikely that years later, someone would go 

through the effort and expense to move the body. Did one (or both) of the sons come back to 

Carson years later, have their father moved and placed beside their mother, or just purchase a 

rather expensive tombstone? The mystery might never be solved.  

 

Photo from NWHP Collection  
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But back to Mrs. Sweeney’s metal tombstone. Most cemeteries in the early west were located 

some distance outside the town. Lone Mountain Cemetery was no exception. Mr. Sweeney 

purchased a gray, rather ornate zinc tombstone for his wife, and it indeed has panels. Because of 

the ease of removing the panels, as they were simply attached with screws, smugglers or 

bootleggers used the tombstones as receptacles for selling outlawed liquor. They would go to the 

cemetery after midnight, place flasks inside the tombstone, and collect the cash. The tombstones 

were referred to as ”moonshine tombstones.” At least one of those memorials located in the Lone 

Mountain Cemetery was used for such a purpose, according to a family member. However, as far 

as we know, Mrs. Sweeney’s was not one of them.  

The large Civil War Memorial, in the middle of the old part of the cemetery, is also a zinc 
monument with panels on all four sides of the memorial. Those panels, and possibly other such 
tombstone panels in the cemetery are now welded shut. Prohibition ingenuity created enhanced 

uses for tombstones in addition to honoring those who have left us.  

Nevada Women of World War II 

By Joy Orlich 

Thirty members and guests attended our November program, a luncheon at 

the Twisted Fork featuring local author and historian, Chuck Weller, 

discussing excerpts from his recent book, World War II and Nevada. 

Chuck Weller received his undergraduate degree from St. Joseph’s College 

in Philadelphia; a juris doctorate from Georgetown University in Washington, 

D.C.; and a master’s degree and PhD from the University of Nevada, Reno. 

He practiced law in Reno, Nev. from 1982 through 2004 and hosted a weekly 

talk program on KOH radio, “Chuck Weller and the Law” from 1991 to 2004. 

He served three elected terms as a District Court Judge in Reno from 2005 

through 2021 and continues to serve as a senior judge. Weller is the historian 

for the Reno chapter of the United States Navy League. 

Weller’s talk focused on the role Nevada women 

played in supporting the war effort. While war raged in Europe beginning in 

1939, it seemed remote to most Nevadans, until the bombing of Pearl Harbor 

and with it a declaration of war. Nevadans sprang into action. 

Women trained as pilots and ferried planes across the Sierras. Women 

worked in the massive magnesium processing plant in the town of 

Henderson, Nevada. They sold war bonds, tended victory gardens, sewed 

clothing, and made blankets. The American Women’s Voluntary Services 

formed a Reno chapter in 1942 to contribute to the work of other local service 

organizations. 

Local women trained to serve as a civilian ambulance corp. Training included 

10 weeks of classes on all phases of first aid, followed by instruction in minor 

automobile and truck repair.  

These narratives and various remarkable photos are just some of the highlights of Chuck’s talk. 

NWHP past president, Patti Bernard called Weller’s book “fascinating.”  “One of the best Nevada 

history books I’ve ever read,” she said. 

Chuck Weller  

Photo By  Joy Orlich  
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Photos From NWHP Collection 

Christmas in Nevada 

By Patti Bernard 

On Saturday, December 7, 2024, 20 NWHP members and 

friends gathered at Patti Bernard’s home to celebrate the end 

of another successful NWHP year. A variety of soups and 

salads were on the menu, complimented by some tasty 

desserts. 

As this event fell on our national Pearl Harbor Day, Patti 

used Chuck Weller’s book, World War II  and Nevada: The 

Silver State’s Contribution to Victory, to talk about the effects 

that the bombing, and resulting war, had on Nevada 

residents. Nevadans stepped up 

immediately, contributing many of the 

strategic materials used in the making of bombs and other wartime 

machinery. Henderson, Nev., south of Las Vegas, was established during 

WWII as a housing community for workers at the Basic Magnesium, Inc. 

(BMI) plant, which was built to supply magnesium for munitions and airplane 

parts. Henderson is now the second largest city in the state. 

Betty Holcomb shared a memory of WW II as someone who, at the age of 11 

years, was directly affected by the events of December 7, 1941. Her family 

lived in Carlin, Nev., which was built beside the transcontinental railroad 

tracks. Troop trains would stop there to refuel on their way to the West Coast 

from the East. Young Betty and her friends would meet the trains and sell 

apples to the soldiers for a little ‘pin money’ at five cents an apple.  

From Oxford Languages:  Definition of pin money: a small sum of money for spending on 

inessentials 

Nancyann Leeder, 
Beverly Hubbard & 
Betty Holcomb  

Judith Reuter, Barbara Finley, Betty 
Holcomb, & Barbara Casci. Kathy 
Noneman in background 

Announcement from Nevada Historical Society 

November 13, 2024 | NEWS 

The Nevada Historical Society (NHS) will be closed beginning January 1, 2025, through May 31, 

2026, for seismic retrofitting, lighting and electrical upgrades, and replacement of the front entrance 

stairs and ramps. Staff will be working on some updates to the permanent galleries during this time.  

Staff have been scheduling off-site programming, Writers’ Wednesday and Nevada History 

Lectures, which will begin March 2025. Writers’ Wednesday – On The Go! will be hosted at the 

Knights of Pythias Building at 980 Nevada Street, Reno, Nevada 89503, and the Nevada History – 

On The Go! will be hosted at the Sierra View Library at 4001 S Virginia St, Reno, Nevada 89502. 

High Noon will continue to be offered as a virtual program with our partners, the Washoe County 

Library System.  

Staff will be working to schedule two to three off-site fieldtrips in 2025. Make sure to keep an eye 
out for the NHS program flyers!  
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Treasurer’s Report 

The Year-to-Date (YTD), as of 

December 31, 2024, financial report 

shows a bank  balance of $58,680.18, 

$0.00 liability, CD Endowment balance 

of $21,673.07, petty cash of $50.00 and 

a net income of $159.17 The total equity 

plus liability of the NWHP is $80,403.25. 

Donna K. Knapp – Treasurer 

NWHP News Contacts 

NWHP Office 

770 Smithridge Dr., Suite 300 

Reno, NV 89502-0708 

Tel: 775-786-2335   Fax: 775-786-8152 

 

 

 

 

Nevada Women’s History Project  

2025 Board of Directors 

Elected Officers 

President: Sue Davis 
Vice-President: Joy Orlich 
Treasurer: Donna Knapp 

Secretary: Rosalyne Reynolds  
Appointed Directors 

Patti Bernard: Jean Ford Research 
Center 

At-Large Directors 

Marcia Cuccaro 
Carla Ford 

Kathy Noneman 
Mona Reno 

Membership, Renewals, and Donations 

October through December 2024 

Membership:  

 

Best Friend Forever 

Marybel Batjer 

Dana Bennett 

Lynn Bremer 

Grace Davis 

Jaculine Jones 

Vida Keller-Johnston 

Catherine Magee 

Sandy Raffaelli 

Mona Reno 

Janet Spelman  

Carole Tripp 

 

Best Friend 

Marcia Cuccaro 

 

Good Friend 

Janet Loverin 

 

Friend 

Faye Andersen 

Lynette Astors 

Alicia Barber 

Sandy Bitler 

Sue Davis 

Helen DeMarco 

Denise Duarte-NEW 

Mary Lee Fulkerson 

Michelle Gardner 

Terry Horgan 

Carol Hunter 

Lisa Jayne  

Joy Orlich  

Peggy Sweetland-NEW 

 

Individual  

Cheri Abbott 
Elaine Alexander 

Byllie D’Amato Andrews 
Sarah Britt 

Madeline Carpenter 

Patty Clock 
Kathy Drake 
Gail Duwe 

Carleen Ernest 
Jacki Falkenroth 

Candy Fife 
Carla Ford 

Barbara Guerin 
Christianne Hamel 

Janice Hoke 
Beverly Hubbard 
Abigail Johnson 

Lisa-Marie Lightfoot 
Sandra Meiser-NEW 

Jeanne Naccarato-NEW 
Andrea Phillips 

Toni Poloni-NEW 
Rosalyne Reynolds  

Katherine Ross  
Jane Tors 

Holly Walton-Buchanan 
Lynda Weist-NEW 

Mary Williams  
 

Family 
Bonnie/Katie Drinkwater 

Barbara/Dave Finley 
Kathy/Charlie Noneman 

Sue/Jim Smith 
Catherine Cuccaro/Jeff 

Milligan 
 

Organization:   
DKG Lambda Chapter 
Nevada Preservation 

Foundation 
Nevada Women’s Fund  

 
General Fund Donations:  

Christina Batjer 

Marybel Batjer 

Jeanne Naccarato 

   

        

 

 

 

 

Thank you to all  

for your support!! 
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